


 COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 29 August 2024
Via Zoom – 3:30 p.m.

 M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: C. Blackinton, K. Bowers Sharpe, A. Burke, B. Intrieri, A. Razzaque, B. Sheng, M. Tiwari, S. Zhang

MEMBERS ABSENT: M. Doh, C. Piletic

EX-OFFICIO: L. Prosise, C. Pynes, S. Van Dyke

GUESTS: Victoria Baramidze, Keith Boeckelman, Joe Henning, Betsy Perabo, Renee Polubinsky
I. 	Consideration of Minutes 
A. 	25 April 2024
	MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED
II. 	Announcements 
Chair Burke announced that she will attend the Senate Executive Committee meeting on Tuesday, September 3 for clarification of General Education revisions and will report back to CCPI at its next meeting.
	A.	Election of CCPI Secretary for 2024-2025
Chair Burke noted that a Chair and Vice Chair for CCPI were elected at the last spring meeting, but there were no volunteers for the Secretary position. 
Motion: To nominate Bob Intrieri as Secretary (Intrieri). There were no other nominations, and Dr. Intrieri was elected by acclamation.

III. 	Old Business – None 

IV. 	New Business 
A. 	Curricular Requests from the School of Law Enforcement and Justice Administration

	1.	Requests for Changes in Prerequisites

		Chair Burke suggested that the council may wish to group approval of these requests.

a. EM 477, Disaster and Fire Defense Planning, 3 s.h.
[bookmark: _heading=h.30j0zll]Current:	Permission of instructor/chairperson or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program.
		
Proposed:	Permission of instructor/chairperson

b. EM 478, Managerial Issues in Hazardous Materials, 3 s.h.
Current:	Permission of instructor/chairperson or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program.
		
Proposed:	Permission of instructor/chairperson

Motion: To approve EM 477 and 478 revisions (Intrieri/Bowers Sharpe)

Law Enforcement and Justice Administration professor Joe Henning explained the school wants to remove the National Fire Academy Certificate Program as a prerequisite. He added that students can still get this certification if they wish, but it would not be a prerequisite for the courses. 

Renee Polubinsky, Assistant Dean in the College of Education and Human Services, noted that she signed on the Dean/Vice President signature line because these requests came forward when she was still in the Provost’s office. Ms. Prosise informed CCPI that since LEJA now reports directly to the Provost, in future she will sign on the College Curriculum Committee line and Christopher Pynes, Associate Provost for Undergraduate Studies, will sign on the Dean/VP line.

Dr. Intrieri asked how the proposed change will help students. Mr. Henning replied it will allow a student to take a course that is from the National Fire Academy Certificate Program but which is taught by WIU instructors. Dr. Intrieri asked if that will increase enrollment in these courses. Mr. Henning related that currently every student is being encouraged to apply for the certification for every class they take, but the school does not want it to take the place of these classes or to compel students to do the coursework for certification. Ms. Prosise added that this is a clean-up process for these courses.

Change: Update Effective Date to Spring 2025.

EM 477 AND 478 APPROVED WITH CHANGE 7  YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS 

c. FS 443, Fire Protection Structure and Systems Design, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program.
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson

d. FS 444, Fire Dynamics, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program.
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson

e. FS 481, Fire and Emergency Administration, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.

f. FS 482, Analytic Approaches to Public Fire Protection, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course. 
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.

g. FS 483, Personnel Management for the Fire and Emergency Services, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course. 
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.

h. FS 484, Fire Prevention Organization and Management, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course. 
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.

i. FS 485, Political and Legal Foundations, 3 s.h.
Current:	ENG 180 and 280; FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course. 
		
Proposed:	ENG 180 and 280; FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.

j. FS 486, Fire Investigation and Analysis, 3 s.h.
Current:	FS 210, or permission of instructor/chairperson, or acceptance into National Fire Academy Certificate Program. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course. 
		
Proposed:	FS 210 or permission of instructor/chairperson. Permission of instructor is required for all online sections of this course.

Motion: To approve FS course revisions (Intrieri/Bowers Sharpe)

Change: Update Effective Date to Spring 2025.

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 7  YES – 0 NO – 1 ABSTENTIONS 

	B.	Curricular Request from the Department of Race, Religion, Gender, and Multidisciplinary Studies  

		1.	Request for New Course

			a.	REL 100, World Religions, 3 s.h.

				Motion: To approve REL 100 (Intrieri/Sheng)

				Betsy Perabo, Interim Chair of the Department of Race, Religion, Gender, and Multidisciplinary Studies, explained that REL 100 will serve as the core course for the Religious Studies minor and be the main introductory course in the field. She noted that larger religious studies departments at other universities split this course into two – Eastern Religions and Western Religions – but due to reductions in faculty, WIU’s program can no longer support an Eastern Religions course. She believes this new course will fit in well with Illinois Articulation Initiative (IAI)  Comparative Religions, and she is working on obtaining that approval. Dr. Perabo added that REL 100 will serve as the introduction to a number of religious traditions in the major, including the ones that are normally thought of as the “big five” as well as indigenous Asian and African religions. She stated the department will continue to offer REL 111 – Judaism, Christianity, and Islam – but want World Religions to be the program’s main introductory course.

				Dr. Intrieri asked if the reason the department is moving in this direction is because of not having the faculty to teach Eastern Religions. Dr. Perabo replied affirmatively, adding that this is the motivating factor. She noted that smaller programs often offer an Introduction to World Religions course as opposed to dividing it into two sessions, and WIU is a good fit for this model. She said WIU used to offer one introductory course in World Religions years ago, but this was changed in 2008 to two courses and now is changing back.

[bookmark: _Hlk176334440]Changes: 
· Update “Date to Appear in the Undergraduate Catalog” to Fall 2025.
· Add a space in the Abbreviated Title so that it reads WORLD RELIGIONS.

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 8  YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS 

		2.	Request for Change of Minor

			a.	Religious Studies

				Motion: To approve change of minor (Intrieri/Blackinton)

				Dr. Perabo said the proposal would change the existing minor requirements for Introduction to Eastern and to Western Religions with the single course of World Religions. Dr. Intrieri remarked this seems very straight forward and thanked Dr. Perabo for doing this work.

				MOTION APPROVED 8  YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS

	C.	Curricular Requests from the Department of Mathematics and Philosophy

[bookmark: _Hlk176333995]		1.	Request for Change in Course Description and Prerequisites
	
			a.	MATH 483, Biomathematics, 3 s.h.
				Current:	Mathematical modeling of biological systems. Derivation and study of continuous time Markov chain models and corresponding ordinary differential equation models. 
						Prereq: MATH 134 and 311, and either STAT 276 or 471; or equivalent

Proposed:	Mathematical modeling of biological systems, utilizing mathematical and statistical techniques for modeling, analysis, computational simulation, and applications.
		Prereq: MATH 383; or MATH 133 and BIOL 501; or consent of instructor

Motion: To approve changes to MATH 483 (Intrieri/Bowers Sharpe)

Dr. Baramidze explained the department is trying to change the course in a way that will modernize it. She noted that this is an elective course, and the department is trying to respond to the interests and needs of their students. She said it is a good course for students who want to take Math later in their program since it exposes them to additional mathematical models but in a way that uses the statistics and math they have already learned. She added that the department might pursue a G designation in the future.

Dr. Intrieri asked if there is a specific example of how the changes will modernize the course. Dr. Baramidze responded it will now include real-world data to validate some of the models. She believes the course will concentrate on continuous models – models where the student starts with initial conditions and knows exactly where they will end up after solving the problem. She explained that right now data is collected every step of the way because the point is to collect data and adjust models as the student works through them, providing them with more accurate solutions. She said the changes could allow for the inclusion of problems that, in theory, cannot be solved; students would need a computer to solve them. Dr. Intrieri asked if AI will be used for this; Dr. Baramidze responded she does not think so, although some AI tools could be used. 

Dr. Sheng asked if the updates will make the course geared more toward Biology students; Dr. Baramidze confirmed that it will. She explained that Biology students can take the course, but they will still be expected to have a math background, at least Calculus I and Biology 501. She said students will be expected to know something about experimental design; if students completed MATH 383, they would have some exposure to what they need to know. She added that Biology students would have taken Calculus at some point. Dr. Sheng asked if it is anticipated that more students will take this class with these updates; Dr. Baramidze responded affirmatively. 

Ms. Prosise pointed out there is a precedent for allowing a graduate-level course to be 400-level – CS 460, 465, and 470, for example. She recommended doing the same for this course and putting an asterisk by BIOL 501 indicating that students would take it is they are taking MATH 483G. She added that the change can sit in her file until it gets the G designation. 

Associate Provost Pynes pointed out that a graduate student can take an undergraduate class as a deficiency course. Ms. Prosise stated that if the course is going to count in a graduate program, it would need to be taken for credit. 

Chair Burke asked if the requirement to take MATH 133 plus a graduate-level course would make it harder for a transfer student to take this course. Dr. Baramidze responded that is why “or permission of instructor” is included.

Changes: 
· Update Effective Date to Fall 2025 instead of 2024.
· Add an asterisk after BIOL 501 in the proposed prerequisites and a footnote explaining that this is required “if taking MATH 483G.”

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 8  YES – 0 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS 

V. 	Provost’s Report

Ms. Prosise reported that this summer she worked on the undergraduate catalog so that it could be printed as early as possible this semester, and these are now available by request from the Registrar’s office. Her priority now is getting courses submitted to IAI so that as as possible can be considered when they meet in October. 

Once this is completed, Ms. Prosise said she will work on drafting request forms for every degree program and option to incorporate recent changes to General Education. She stated that the College of Arts and Sciences will have to change all of their programs over the course of this year, but hopefully they will trickle into CCPI. Ms. Prosise plans to fill in the existing columns of the forms, and departments will then only have to work on the proposed columns. She noted that even though Arts and Sciences must go through this process, many other programs may wish to reallocate the six hours of Gen Ed that has been freed up by the recent changes.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Prosise last year discovered an issue with a degree program that did not meet the definition for an option, so she plans to go through each degree program to make sure that they all meet the hour requirements so that they can address any discrepancies when they also address the reallocation of Gen Ed hours so that all programs can be in compliance. 

Dr. Intrieri remarked that a special committee is being created by the College of Arts and Sciences to handle these changes and will refrain from making any judgments until the end of this semester or possibly the spring semester. He said departments have been told that any decisions regarding curricular changes have been put on hold and asked if Ms. Prosise is aware of this. Ms. Prosise responded she does not know what has been said in the college but can verify that Arts and Sciences programs will be expected to adhere to University General Education for Fall 2025 moving forward. She added that by this time next year, all degree programs will have the same General Education requirements.

Associate Provost Pynes confirmed there will be one University Gen Ed requirement for all programs in all colleges; he believes this is how WIU will increase retention. He asserted this will make advising easier and will encourage students to transfer to WIU. He added this change will also allow for more open electives for WIU students.

Ms. Prosise explained that the Foreign Language/Global Issues (FLGI) graduation requirement has been expanded and renamed the Multicultural Perspectives requirement; the Multicultural Gen Ed category was combined with FLGI into a new graduation requirement. She stated that any course which formerly met the requirements for Multicultural Gen Ed or for FLGI – whether General Education Global Issues (GEGI) or Discipline-Specific Global Issues (DSGI) – will now meet the new Multicultural Perspectives requirement. She added it is really an expansion of the previous requirement. 

Associate Provost Pynes said Interim Provost Mossman would like departments and programs to consider creating new courses for assessment purposes that will include enhanced diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) metrics for programs. He said if departments want to create their own versions of Multicultural Perspectives courses, the Provost’s office will support that. Ms. Prosise added that many programs already have this; DSGI courses may have to be tweaked to get the assessment aspect included, but many of them could probably be good candidates for that.

Chair Burke asked if one course will be expected to represent this requirement for programs. Associate Provost Pynes responded departments can develop this however they want; that is part of what the criteria allows them to do. Chair Burke asked if this can be sprinkled throughout several courses as long as assessment shows that. Associate Provost Pynes responded departments can build new courses or use existing courses in different ways. He added they will need to have enhanced assessment in the area of DEI, and the goal is to increase retention activities. 

Dr. Blackinton asked if new Multicultural Perspectives courses developed by departments in response to these changes will need to come to CCPI for approval; Ms. Prosise replied that they will. Chair Burke added, though, that it is not within CCPI’s charge to say whether these courses will meet the new Multicultural Perspectives criteria. She asked if there will be a separate committee created for this approval. Associate Provost Pynes responded he expects that the Council for International Education (CIE) will probably take this over. Ms. Bowers Sharpe pointed out that CCPI policies and procedures include language indicating that CIE oversees Global Issues, so the policies and procedures that were just changed last fall are now out of date. Chair Burke suggested that CCPI may need to create a subcommittee to look through the policies and procedures for necessary updates. Ms. Hamm suggested the council may want to wait until some of these new processes are solidified before moving on this. 

Motion: To adjourn (Intrieri)

The Council adjourned at 4:08 p.m.  

				Bob Intrieri, CCPI Secretary

				Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
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